Non Technical Summary

This summary briefly describes the archaeology and history of the study area and summarises the results of the archaeological assessment of the proposed application site in the area of Watkiss Way, Cardiff Bay. 

Prior to 1859, the area was open land with no cultural heritage features evident. By 1859, however, following the construction of the Penarth Docks and the growth of the Welsh coal industry, the area soon became industrialised, housing a series of railway tracks linking a bank of coal tips or coal staithes, along the bank of the Ely River, to the Taff Vale Railway. Other smaller associated structures, such as a seaman’s reading room and two storage enclosures, have also been identified within the study area.
By the mid 1940s and 1950s the number of coal staithes and tracks began to diminish leaving only five still operational. However, by 1974, with the disintegration of the coal industry, the remaining railway tracks and the coal staithes fell into disuse, leaving only one coal staithe remaining, ‘Ely Tidal Harbour Coal Staithe Number One’. This is now a scheduled monument and presently undergoing consolidation work prior to incorporation into the construction of a water sports complex, thus becoming a conserved heritage feature.

Surviving remains of any of the noted archaeological features or deposits is considered to be fairly low within the application site, but it is possible that there could be foundation remains of an early ‘Seaman’s Reading Room’.
The likelihood for any surviving buried archaeology prior to the Victorian period, albeit prehistory or medieval, is considered to be fairly low, but nevertheless possible. There is the possibility of palaeo-environmental deposits becoming exposed along the meanders of the River Ely, and any potential construction groundwork for the development would inevitably have an adverse effect on the surviving condition of these. 

Regarding the issue of setting, the indirect effects on high value sites located within 1km radius of the proposed development were considered. These include, the listed buildings of Baron’s Court, and the Cogan Railway Station footbridge, and the scheduled monument, the Ely Tidal Harbour Coal Staithe Number One. Due to the heavy urban environment surrounding the two listed buildings, it is considered that the proposed development will not have any adverse effect on these sites. The scale of the impact of the proposed development on the setting of the ‘Ely Tidal Harbour Coal Staithe Number One’, is considered to be low; this takes into account the dilapidated state of the monument and its immediate environs, prior to it having had a consolidation condition put on it in the planning process and it being incorporated into the water sports complex already under construction as a heritage feature. 
